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CORONAVIRUS SPECIAL EDITION 

We don’t normally publish a Newsletter in May, but we thought we would keep you 
in touch with the Society. Our AGM was scheduled to be held on Wednesday 27 
May at the North Middlesex Golf Club and we had planned to reschedule this to 
Wednesday 23 September, but even this seems uncertain so we hope this 
Newsletter will keep you up to date and also entertained. 
 
 

 
EPIDEMICS IN THE PAST 
by David Berguer 
The current coronavirus is shocking, but it is not the first time that the world has 
been affected by horrible diseases. In 1347 people returning from Asia reported the 
outbreak of a plague which spread northwards through Italy and Spain, reaching 
England in 1348. At that time some 90% of the population lived in the country – 
London’s population was around 70,000, so the close proximity of the inhabitants 
led to the rapid spread of what was to become known as the Black Death. The 
symptoms were horrendous – a blackened tongue, vomiting, sweating, a stinking 
breath, shortage of breath, dark blotches on the skin, headaches, loss of appetites 
and ‘foamy and odorous’ urine. The first signs included boils in the groin, armpits 
and behind the ears, which hardened. Most people were dead within a week. Other 
versions of the disease included pneumonia and infection of the blood; sufferers 
were dead within hours or days.  

The disease was no respecter of people – probably a third of Britain’s population 
were to die horrible deaths including the Archbishop of Canterbury and then his 
successor, who lasted two days before he, too, was struck down. People were 
buried in mass graves; crops were unharvested, and sheep and cattle wandered 
over fields untended. 

Whilst there was no successful cure for the plague, various ideas were put forward. 
Edward III ordered the Mayor of London to cause the city to be cleaned from all bad 
smells, so that no more people will die from such smells.  

In 1665 a bubonic plague affected England and killed a quarter of London’s 
population – some 100,000 people. The Great Plague of London was spread by 
fleas which had lived on rats, and open drains in the streets and overcrowded 
tenements helped to spread the disease. Samuel Pepys chewed tobacco as a 
precaution, and he kept a record of the plague in his diary. This entry was for 10 
August 1665: 

“By and by to the office, where we sat all the morning; in great trouble to see 
the Bill this week rise so high, to above 4,000 in all, and of them above 3,000 
of the plague.  And an odd story of Alderman Bence's stumbling at night over  
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A flea – the cause of the plague 

a dead corpse in the streete, and going home and telling his wife, she at the fright, 
being with child, fell sicke and died of the plague. We sat late, and then by invitation 
my Lord Brunker, Sir J. Minnes, Sir W. Batten and I to Sir G. Smith's to dinner, 
where very good company and good cheer. Captain Cocke was there and Jacke 
Fenn, but to our great wonder Alderman Bence, and tells us that not a word of all 
this is true, and others said so too, but by his owne story his wife hath been ill, and 
he fain to leave his house and comes not to her, which continuing a trouble to me 
all the time I was there. Thence to the office and, after writing letters, home, to draw-
over anew my will, which I had bound myself by oath to dispatch by to-morrow night; 
the town growing so unhealthy, that a man cannot depend upon living two days to 
an end. So, having done something of it, I to bed.” 

Towards the end of the First World War an influenza pandemic swept across the 
world. It was called Spanish flu, although it probably originated in China. The 
reference to Spain came about because newspapers widely reported what was 
happening in that country, including the fact that it even affected King Alfonso XIII, 
although he subsequently recovered from it.  

The epidemic started in January 1918 and reached its peak in August of that year, 
three months before the armistice. It is estimated that it infected over a quarter of 
the world’s population of 1.9 billion and possibly 50 million people died. The high 
death toll was largely due to malnutrition, plus troops being confined to the trenches 
where it spread rapidly. Unusually, it affected the young more than the elderly and 
deaths in Britain amounted to 228,000. The number of people killed by the flu 
actually exceeded those killed in the war. 

The local press reported the outbreak: 

“Hendon & Finchley Times 30 September 1918: 
This month saw the first signs that the worldwide influenza epidemic had 
reached Britain. Absences from work rose, London’s central telegraph office 
was crippled because 700 people were absent through illness. The situation 
seems certain to get worse. 

 
Around the globe, this virulent strain of influenza has already caused millions 
of deaths. So far attempts to develop a vaccine to combat the disease have 
failed and some doctors are predicting that more people could die of 
influenza than were killed in the war. 

 
The disease is known as Spanish flu, but it is by no means clear that it began 
in Spain. China and India have been the hardest hit to date, with millions  
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reported dead. Now it is spreading through Europe and the United States 
amongst people weakened by the wartime hardships.” 

  

 “Hendon & Finchley Times 25 October 1918 
The epidemic of influenza, which is sweeping the country, and is particularly 
acute in north London, has not left Hendon and Finchley immune, a large 
number of cases being reported. Several deaths have taken place. 

 
Dr Cohen, without a jury, held an inquest at the Friern Barnet Council Offices 
on Monday concerning the death of Elsie Louise Milwood, age 19 of Onley 
Lodge, Prospect-place, East Finchley. 

 
Kathleen Keymer said the deceased, her sister, had always been delicate. 
She had received hospital treatment for curvature of the spine. On Thursday 
last she said she felt unwell but, in the evening, feeling better, she got up. 
Next morning deceased complained of a sore throat, and asked for a cup of 
tea, but when the witness went to take it, she could not make her sister 
answer. A doctor was sent for, and upon his arrival he said the deceased 
was dead. Dr Orr, of East Finchley, said the organs were diseased, and 
death was due to congestion following influenza. He had a large number of 
cases of influenza. The coroner recorded a verdict of Death from Natural 
causes.” 

 

 “Hendon & Finchley Times 1 November 1918: 
There has been, and still is, a large number of cases of influenza in the 
Finchley district, but from an authoritative source we can state that 
comparatively speaking, the epidemic has not been so severe as in some 
surrounding districts. 

 
As we stated in our issue of last week, the elementary schools were closed 
for a fortnight, and at the present time it is the intention to re-open on Monday 
next. We regret to hear that a teacher at Squires Lane School and another 
teacher at St John’s School have died of the disease; one at the County 
School has also passed away. There are many cases of whole families being 
down with the malady, and not a few deaths have occurred; but as before 
stated, the epidemic is not so prevalent as in some districts.” 

 

The same issue of the paper also included this, which although it seems to be an 
editorial was, in fact, what is today known as an advertorial, in other words a paid-
for piece designed to look like a normal news item: 
 

“Sunny Spain used to send many delectable things to us, such as Oranges, 
Muscatels etc, but war-time conditions have stopped the importation of such 
things in any quantity, however Spanish flu does not appear at all difficult to 
obtain, for every London district seems to plentifully supplied. 

 
A very nasty thing is this modern influenza, and the greatest care is 
necessary both to avoid it and to overcome its after effects if it is 
unfortunately taken. An over-worked or run-down system is a happy hunting 
ground for the germs, and all who wish to keep fit should take special 
precautions at the time. 

 
Nourishment in plenty is the best safeguard, and the finest concentrated 
nourishment is Bovril, which is a proven enemy to influenza. Bovril before, 
during or after can be freely used with confidence, and with the satisfactory 
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knowledge that no article of food has so little increased in price during the 
last four years. 

 
A good fresh supply of Bovril can always be obtained from Messrs Harvey 
and Shillingford’s stores at 11 King’s Parade, Church End, Finchley, and they 
recommend it with the full knowledge that it will do all that is claimed for it. 

 
Do not wait until the flu takes the offensive, fortify your system now.” 

 
There was a second wave of Spanish flu but by 1920 the pandemic was over, and 
life returned to relative normality. And then we had Ebola, the SARS virus, Swine 
flu…… 
 
On the subject of health, do you remember the great horse meat scandal of 2013? 
It was discovered that some food producers in Romania and Ireland were 
mislabelling horse meat as beef and then falsifying documentation. On investigation 
it was discovered that this had probably been going on since 2012. Many well 
known names were unwittingly involved including Asda, Burger King, Findus, 
Makro, Whitbread and even Waitrose. Tesco issued the following leaflet to 
customers in their Colney Hatch Lane store: 
 

 
 

It was even discovered that Aintree racecourse had been selling dead racehorses 
to a slaughterhouse in West Yorkshire, even though it was illegal for animals that 
had been euthanised by injection to be put into the food  
 
_________________________________________________________________ 
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Our local MP issued this leaflet to her constituents in April and we include it because 
in future years it will be seen as an historical document: 
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ROUND THE WORLD IN AN OLD BUS 
Mechanic Bernard Cleary was so fascinated by buses that he decided in 1970 to 
drive one round the world. Mr Cleary was 24 and lived at 22 Coniston Close, 
Whetstone and had bought the single deck 1935 Bristol bus in September 1969. 
He said: “My friend, Roy Jackson, who was a draughtsman, noticed the vehicle 
while he was on a working holiday in Spain. I went and had a look and paid £100 
for it.” 
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The bus, registration number BHN 237 and formerly with United Automobile 
Services in Darlington, was driven back to England and for a year Cleary and Roy, 
who lived in Highgate, refurnished the vehicle at a farm just off the A1, three miles 
north of Potters Bar. With the help of friends, they stripped down the engine which 
had last been reconditioned in 1952 but showed very little sign of wear. The bus 
seats were replaced with bunks, a table, sink unit, cooker and ample cupboards for 
the journey. 
 

 
 

Bernard and Loredana with their Bristol JO5G 
 
Although Bernard and Roy had qualified at their various trades, they both spent 
some time as bus drivers at Muswell Hill garage where they were used to driving 
RFs, RTs and Routemasters.  
 
They were hoping to take a route across Russia and Burma but because of a war 
in Cambodia, Burma refused them entry because many of the roads had been 
blown up, and Russia would only allow them into the European parts of the country. 
The two boys, accompanied by Bernard’s girlfriend Loredana and two friends 
continued with their plans and, having spent £500 on the vehicle, they intended to 
pick up work on the way to pay for their adventure. The bus left Finchley on 1 
November 1970, seen off by a group of wellwishers. 
 
The journey began in France and then on to Italy, where Bernard and Loredana got 
married in her hometown, with Roy as best man. They then travelled through 
Yugoslavia, Bulgaria, Turkey and Iran. In Afghanistan they encountered snow and 
ice with temperatures so low that they had to keep the engine running continually 
for five days to prevent the diesel from freezing.  The Afghans were surprised to  
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come across a bus with only five people aboard; they were more used to buses 
overloaded with passengers, animals and freight both inside and on the roof! 

While in northern India the team decided to take a diversion into the tiny kingdom 
of Nepal and visited the capital Katmandhu in a valley in the lower Himalayas. The 
city is 120 miles from the Indian border by a tortuous road, about three times the 
distance of the same journey by air. From Katmandhu they took the opportunity to 
head further north to view the old frontier into Tibet. They then headed south again 
into India and they spent some time in the capital city, Delhi.  

The team made friends with Ranjan Marwah, a journalist on the Hindustan Times. 
As well as writing an article for the newspaper about their progress, it was Ranjan 
who came up with the name "UnBUStable". He reported that the suspension was a 
bit unforgiving and the roof leaked a bit, but otherwise the occupants had a "deep 
affection and respect" for the bus. They did earn a little money and help in India, 
some from Coca Cola and Nescafe. They then went on via Bombay to Madras 
where the bus was loaded onto a Russian cargo ship heading for Singapore - the 
Russian ship being 10% cheaper than all the others.  

Although the money earned in India helped towards the shipping costs, money was 
getting a bit tight by the time the gang arrived in Singapore, so they left the bus 
behind and set off for Australia without it. But in March 1972 BHN 237 arrived in 
Perth, Western Australia, and the journey began again. They found Australia a very 
different experience from overcrowded Asia, and the ghost towns, wild outback and 
the empty Nullarbor Plain came as a bit of a shock. The relentless heat also gave 
them quite a thirst for Australian beer!  

Then it was on to Adelaide, Melbourne and up to the coast at Brisbane. While in 
Australia Bernard wrote an article for Michelin magazine, in which he praised their 
radial tyres which had still not suffered a single puncture. Michelin paid him for the 
article and offered to supply new tyres at cost, but it wasn't necessary. Finally, the 
party travelled down to Sydney where the bus sailed across to Wellington, New 
Zealand. It arrived there in 1972 after clocking up 30,000 miles through 22 countries 
in 21 months. Extraordinarily the 45 year old bus had suffered no serious 
mechanical problems.  

Although the team had intended to press on towards South America and the United 
States, that never actually took place. Instead they went back to Australia and drove 
up to Darwin shortly after cyclone Tracy in 1975. The bus was sold in 1976 in Darwin 
to a couple from Queensland, and that looked like the end of the story - but it wasn't. 
In 2006 a man called Clay Atkinson had acquired the bus in Queensland with the 
intention of restoring it. The bus was then moved to Brisbane, but news of its current 
state is sadly lacking. Nevertheless, it is a huge tribute to the quality of British 
engineering 

_________________________________________________________________ 

LIFE BEFORE THE NHS 
Alf Matthews was born in 1908 and after living in Hendon, his family moved to 
Russell Lane when he was eight years old. At the age of 83 Alf decided to write his 
life story and the first volume, Alf’s Memories, contains an interesting description of 
his brush with death: 
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“Towards the end of the summer of 1919 I began to get terrible griping pains in my 
abdomen. There were times when Arthur Morley who was an exceptionally big 
strong boy, carried me home from school on his back when the pain was so bad I 
could not walk. I did not say anything to my mother at first, but one evening in 
November the pain was so intense that I laid across a chair gripping the legs and 
pressing my stomach onto the corner of the seat, to try and counteract the pain. My 
mother was, of course, very alarmed and my father ran all the way to Dr Spreat 
nearly a mile away (the doctor travelled his rounds in a two-seater yellow car which 
was nicknamed ‘the mustard pot’) to call him in, he said he would call in the morning. 
When he came he asked me if I had been eating raw carrots again. I told him ‘yes’. 
“That is why you have got the pain” he said. On other occasions when he had called 
to see my brother, I had mentioned the pains and he had questioned me closely 
and got out of me about the carrot eating. 

The doctor promised to call the next morning but he did not come. By then I was 
confined to bed. He came in the afternoon. After examining me he went outside the 
bedroom with my mother. She came back crying and said: “Dr Spreat said you have 
got to go to the hospital immediately.” He said he would make arrangements about 
an ambulance – it was quite a complicated business in those days. The day was 
very foggy and late afternoon turned into evening and no ambulance had arrived. 
My father called in Bert Stephens from next door and he ran up the lane to 
telephone from Morley’s farmhouse. He was informed that the ambulance had 
broken down, so he telephoned for a taxi. When the taxi office realised where they 
had to go they said the driver could only go as far as the farm, where the last street 
lamp was. Bert Stephens hurried back with the information, then ripped off the door 
from his tool-shed and he and father carried me up the lane on the improvised 
stretcher. I can remember it so clearly, they put me in the kitchen to wait for the taxi 
and Arthur crept up to me and whispered: “Don’t die Alf.” The taxi still did not come. 
Finally, it did, and the driver explained that he had after all gone right down the lane 
and up the long drive to Oaklands and my mother had told him of course we were 
at the farm. 

My father telephoned the hospital to say I was on the way and they said they would 
have a trolley waiting to take me straight to the operating theatre. When we arrived 
I was rushed off to the theatre and I learned later on that I only had about half an 
hour to live when the doctor operated. Some years ago, when being examined by 
an Insurance doctor he expressed amazement when he saw the huge scar which 
is still there. He wanted to know the details. He said: “That was a miracle for you to 
have recovered from acute peritonitis. In those days there were no drugs available 
to act against it; you had a 99 to 1 chance against you to have lived.” It was, in fact, 
a miracle and later on I will relate how I learnt about it from the late Teddiman, the 
wonderful man who was a severely handicapped polio victim who was in the next 
bed to me. He stayed on at the Wellhouse Hospital as the resident tailor. The house 
surgeon who performed my operation was Dr Cox. 

It was through this illness that I met Ernie Poynter who became my life-long friend. 
We had met just previously at All Saints’ Sunday School and soon after I went into 
hospital he sent me a beautiful hand-painted ‘get well’ card. He is a talented artist 
and had painted lots of pictures. Not long afterwards he was admitted to the same 
ward as a patient – for appendicitis. Fortunately, he was discharged after two weeks 
against the ten weeks I was there.” 
__________________________________________________________________________________________________ 
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THE AGM 
With this Newsletter we are attaching a copy of the Minutes of the 2019 AGM which 
we would normally have given out at the 2020 AGM. We are also attaching a copy 
of the Accounts for the year April 2019-March 2020.  

a) It is worth pointing out that of the sum of £5000 which had been transferred 
to us by All Saints’ Church for the preparation of a history of the church, 
£4500 has been returned to them as they decided to design and print the 
book themselves. We retained £500 for researching and writing the history 
and supplying it to them, along with the photographs from our archives. 
 

b) We are glad that all members of the Committee have agreed to stand for a 
further year, until March 2021. For the record they are David Berguer 
(Chairman), Colin Barratt, Dorrell Dressekie, John Holtham (Membership 
Secretary), John Philpott, Nick McKie (Treasurer), Patricia Berguer 
(Secretary) and Richard Testar (Publicity Secretary). We would welcome 
additions to the Committee so, if you interested in meeting once a month to 
discuss local history matters (accompanied by tea and doughnuts!), please 
let Patricia know.  

 

c) We do not propose to increase the membership fee for the year April 2021-
2022 unless unforeseen circumstances occur. 

Unless we hear to the contrary, we will assume that the above points are agreeable 
and we will include their acceptance in the Minutes for the ‘virtual AGM ‘ that has 
had to be prepared under these exceptional circumstances. May we wish all our 
members good health in these trying times. 

 

 

Friern Barnet & District                       Chairman: David Berguer 

Local History Society©             46 Raleigh Drive, N20UU 
                     Phone: 020 8368 8314 

 
Email: friernbarnethistory@hotmail.co.uk 

Website: www.friern-barnethistory.org.uk           Photographic website: www.friern-
barnet.com 

 

mailto:friernbarnethistory@hotmail.co.uk
http://www.friern-barnethistory.org.uk/
http://www.friern-barnet.com/
http://www.friern-barnet.com/
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MINUTES OF FRIERN BARNET & DISTRICT  

LOCAL HISTORY SOCIETY 

HELD AT 7.50 PM ON WEDNESDAY 22 MAY 2019 AT 

NORTH MIDDLESEX GOLF CLUB, FRIERN BARNET LANE 
 

 

1. CHAIRMAN’S OPENING REMARKS 

The Chairman, David Berguer, welcomed those present and remarked that this was 

the nineteenth AGM and the fifth to be held at this venue.  
 

2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

Apologies were received from Rachael Macdonald and Richard Testar 
 

3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF LAST AGM 

The minutes of the AGM for 2018 were approved.  

Proposed by Mick Crick.  Seconded by Yvonne Ruge. Carried by a show of hands. 
 

4. SECRETARY’S REPORT 

The committee had met 10 times, and held 9 lecture meetings and one Christmas 

Party. We had published four Newsletters and it was particularly encouraging that 

the Society had had so many contributions from members and it is always good to 

hear members’ reminiscences as they help to bring the past back to life.  

 

The average attendance at our meetings was 36, with the highest being 46, for the 

talk on The Regent’s Canal. 

 

During the year membership was 157, with a number of members joining via our 

website. 40 of our members live outside the area and a further 47 did not attend any 

meetings. 
 

Sales of the book Whetstone Revealed had been successful and had covered the cost 

of printing the book. 

 

Our website continues to attract visits from all over the world and so far we have 

over now have 9300 photographs on our Photo Gallery and over 2200 comments 

from visitors to the site, with many of them coming from people who now live 

outside the area but still have fond memories of it. 

 

We continue to digitise our records and are putting these on to the website to make 

them readily available to the public.  

 

We continue to maintain contact with and continue to support other local groups 

including The Finchley Society, The Hornsey Historical Society, Friern Barnet & 
Whetstone Residents’ Association, Hendon & District Archaeological Society and 

Southgate District Civic Voice. 
 

We are constantly monitoring activities in our area, including changes to shops and 

we are also logging planning applications which are then incorporated into our 

Streets files. Whetstone in particular is undergoing big changes in the area and we 

are closely monitoring these. 

 

We are once again indebted to Dorrell who manages to come up with different raffle 

prizes every month which help to cover our costs. 

 

The Committee were thanked for their hard work and enthusiasm which help to 

make the Society what it is. 
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 5.  TREASURER’S REPORT  

Nick McKie reported that income (£2786) showed a 13% decrease from the previous 

year. The £1000 which was a donation from Friends of Finchley Memorial Hospital 

for the publishing of a history of the North London Hospice has been handed over 

to Dorrell for her to publish the book. Membership subscriptions accounted for 

£1536 and donations from members was £479.  Sales of books and raffle tickets 

were slightly up The expenditure of £3367 compared with £3354 the previous year. 

Cash balance at the end of the year was £3948 down from £4106 the previous year.  
 

 

      6.   APPROVAL OF THE TREASURER’S REPORT 

Acceptance of the report was proposed by Maria Jordan seconded by Stan Gilks and 

carried by a show of hands. 
 

7. ELECTION OF OFFICERS AND COMMITTEE 

The reappointment of David Berguer as Chairman was proposed by Rosemary 

Coates and seconded by Stan Gilks and carried by a show of hands. 

 

The Society had received no nominations to join the Committee and it was proposed 

that 

the Committee be re-elected en bloc. 

 

Proposed by John Baker and Seconded by Helen Hooper. Carried by a show of 

hands.  
 

8.  APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT EXAMINER 

Keith Martin who has agreed to act Independent Examiner for 2019. 

 

Proposed by Helen Hooper.  Seconded by Jean Smith.  Carried by a show of hands.   

   

      9.   SUBSCRIPTION RATE  

Subscription rates were last increased five years ago and since then postage rates, 

speakers’ expenses and printing costs have all risen. It was proposed that the 

subscription rates for the year 2020-2021 be increased to £10 for a single person and 

£16 for a couple. 

 

Proposed by Mike Jordan. Seconded by Stanley Gilks.  Carried by a show of hands.     
 

      10. ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

There was none.  

 

 

There being no further items, the Chairman declared the nineteenth Annual General 
Meeting closed (at 8.20pm) and members were thanked for attending. 
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